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October 30, 2012
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit for your review and consideration, proposed amendments to King County Codes (K.C.C.) Titles 9, 16, 19A, 20, and 21A.  Many of the proposed amendments are in response to issues that arose from inquiries to the Department of Permitting and Environmental Review (DPER) about the meaning or intent behind different County regulations or during review of development permit applications.

Included are several amendments to improve permit review procedures.  One amendment resolves long-standing concerns from the construction industry about County approval of subdivision infrastructure.  The amendment implements recommendations from a multi-department review of County procedures in response to a 2010 budget proviso.  Another amendment memorializes recent changes implemented by DPER to improve permit processing.  That process emphasizes assistance to prospective applicants before they submit their applications.  This reduces the need for requests for additional information during permit review.  
Other amendments are designed to bring King County’s flood management program into compliance with federal regulations.  King County has been working with the Federal Emergency Management Agency to obtain approval of King County’s regulations of the flood zone.  Once approved, the majority of development proposals in the flood zone will be able to proceed with no additional requirements.  However, a small number of projects that do not currently require County permits or that are outside the scope of the County’s current environmental regulations will require additional review.  DPER will establish procedures to make this review process as easy as possible.

Finally, the proposed amendments also include recommendations from the King County Agriculture Commission and the Rural Forest Commission designed to foster the agricultural and forest economy in King County.  
The following is a brief summary of some of the changes included in the proposed ordinance.  A more detailed section by section summary of the proposed ordinance is included with this letter.  
Forestry.  The following changes are designed to assist the long term viability of forestry and related uses:

· The proposed ordinance will allow small forestry accessory buildings to be constructed without a building permit under the same conditions as apply to small agricultural accessory buildings.

· Changes to state law governing forest practices in 2011 changed the County's jurisdiction over forest practices.  Amendments to the clearing and grading code and the zoning code will make the County's regulations consistent with these changes.
· The proposed ordinance will modify the standards for the moratorium on future development that is established for forest practices.  This will address concerns raised by the Rural Forest Commission that King County’s current regulations are unduly burdensome.
· The proposed ordinance will allow additional forestry related uses on F and RA zoned sites.  Included is a provision to allow small sawmills in these two zones.  These changes were developed in cooperation with the Rural Forest Commission to allow property owners to add value to their timber.
Agricultural Activities.  The following changes are designed to continue King County's long standing support for a vibrant agricultural economy:

· The proposed ordinance amends the zoning code to provide for temporary farmworker housing.  Rather than creating a new regulatory scheme, the proposed ordinance relies on an existing state Department of Health program with which farmers must comply.
· Flood hazard and critical area regulations are modified to expand the activities allowed on farm pads and clarify the criteria for their approval.
Zoning and Permitting. The following are some of the zoning and permitting issues addressed in the proposed ordinance:

· Notice requirements for projects located in remote areas are modified to allow posting of the notice in a location that will be seen by those who are likely to be affected by the proposal.

· The proposed ordinance adds or modifies several definitions to clarify their meaning.
· The Permitted Use Tables are modified to allow interim recycling facilities as an accessory use to a retail nursery.  The facilities accept the organic material for off-site processing.  The proposed amendments also allow small scale distilleries to be located on sites zoned A, F, RA, and UR zones under the same conditions as wineries and breweries.  
· The proposed ordinance will allow an increase in density on sites zoned RA with historic buildings.  Up to 5 dwelling units would be permitted in the structure, with the approval of the Office of Historic Preservation.
· The proposed ordinance clarifies the regulations that apply to materials processing facilities that were established prior to 2005.
Critical Areas.  The following are some of the issues address in the proposed ordinance related to critical areas:

· Allows for vegetation management in all critical areas with a vegetation management plan.  In steep slopes and landslide hazard areas, the management is allowed to provide view corridors and in all critical areas for habitat enhancement, invasive species control and forest management.
· Allows new bridge construction as an allowed alteration subject to the same conditions that apply to a bridge as part of a private access road.
· Allows for the maintenance, repair or replacement of utility facilities/corridors that are not located within a right-of-way or easement and are not individual service lines or public facilities.
· New septic systems are an allowed alteration on steep slopes in marine recovery areas to replace a failing system.  This will simplify the process of replacing failing septic systems on Vashon/Maury Island in the Quartermaster Harbor area.
· Allows critical area and resource tracts to be combined in order to simplify their management.

Flood Hazard Management.  The following are some of the issues related to flood hazard management addressed by the proposed ordinance:
· A reduction in flood storage may be allowed if a cumulative effects analysis shows there will be no measurable increase in the base flood elevation.  

· Developments located in the floodplain that are not in another critical area will be required to conduct a habitat assessment.  This change is proposed in order to allow King County to rely on its existing critical area regulations to meet Federal Emergency Management Agency requirements under the federal flood insurance program.

· Developments located in the floodplain that do not otherwise require a King County permit will need to obtain a floodplain development permit.  This change is proposed in order to bring King County’s flood hazard management program into compliance with federal flood insurance program requirements.
As part of the 2012 Comprehensive Plan update, the DPER conducted a public outreach process during the development of the proposed ordinance.  That process included two public meetings and briefings for the Unincorporated Area Councils.  An outline of the proposed changes has also been posted to the DPER website.  Executive staff worked closely with the Rural Forest Commission and the Agriculture Commission in developing the recommendations related to forestry and agriculture.
This ordinance furthers several King County Strategic Plan goals.  It furthers the goal of Economic Growth and Built Environment by providing additional opportunities for forestry and agriculture to continue to grow and prosper.  It furthers the goal of Environmental Sustainability by continuing King County’s strong environmental protections.  It promotes the goal of Service Excellence by providing flexibility to County staff to address issues identified through the permitting process.
If you have any questions about this proposed ordinance, please contact John Starbard, Director, Department of Permitting and Environmental Review, at 206-296-6700, or via 
e-mail at john.starbard@kingcounty.gov.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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